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Tonight's concert is a whirlwind tour of some great moments in 
19th-century opera, and we begin with the central figure in 
German opera, Richard Wagner. His Lohengrin (completed 1848 but 
first staged in 1850) tells the story of Elsa of Brabant, who 
dreams of a Knight sent by heaven to be her champion ("Einsam in 
trüben Tagen"). By the third act, a mysterious Knight has 
successfully defended her in a trial by combat, and a wedding is 
to be celebrated. The stage is set through the act's vigorous 
Introduction, which leads directly to the famous Wedding March 
("Treulich geführt"), by which music Elsa and her new husband 
are ushered into the bridal chamber. 
 Wagner's Tannhäuser (completed and premiered in 1845 
although revised afterwards), similarly to Lohengrin, is based 
on German legend. In Act III, Wolfram von Eschenbach suggests 
his deep feelings for Elizabeth in "O! Du mein holder 
Abendstern" (known as the Hymn to the Evening Star). 
 Somewhat earlier (bowing in 1843) was Der fliegende 
Holländer, based on the dark story of a Dutch sea captain who, 
because of an intemperate vow, is condemned to sail the oceans 
until Judgment Day unless he finds a woman who would love him 
faithfully until death. He is allowed to dock briefly once in 
seven years to seek such a woman's redeeming love, and the opera 
tells of one such quest. At the opening of the third act, 
Norwegian sailors dally with some of the local girls when the 
sailors invite the Dutchman's crew to join them via "Steuermann, 
lass' die Wacht." 
 Peter Ilyich Tchaikovsky's contributions to opera are known 
from two works, one of which is Eugene Onegin (completed by 1878 
and premiered the next year). Act III opens with a ball whose 
orchestra is offering a Polonaise for the guests. From the first 
act comes a women's chorus ("Nu, shto zh vi, stanovites") in 
which harvesters tell a strange story of a young man who comes 
to court an innocent girl—which story, in fact, prefigures the 
plot of the opera. 
 Tchaikovsky's Russian contemporary, Modest Mussorgsky, 
contributed Boris Godunov to our survey. The biographical opera 
was completed in 1869, but Mussorgsky almost immediately 
undertook revisions, so the opera did not bow until 1874. The 
Coronation Scene is a coup de théâtre comprising the second 
scene of the Prologue. 
  
 
 



In the second half of tonight's concert, we focus attention on 
the locus of all opera: Italy. We begin with a composer known 
exclusively for one work—Ruggiero Leoncavallo—whose Pagliacci 
(completed and premiered in 1892) is the model of verismo opera. 
Verismo supplied a powerful immediacy by placing the drama in 
contemporary times, with simple plot lines in which ordinary 
people feel emotions quickly and act upon those emotions 
quickly, usually with tragic results in typically sordid 
circumstances. It is difficult to maintain this intensity of 
drama over a long evening, and the most successful verismo 
operas tended to be short, typically in two parts separated by 
an instrumental intermezzo. We hear two excerpts from Pagliacci, 
a two-act opera, the first from early in Act I: "Andiam!" (known 
as the Bell Chorus). A traveling group of entertainers has 
arrived in the village on the Feast of the Assumption, and in 
this chorus, the townspeople react to the bells summoning them 
to the church for Vespers. After they leave, Nedda reflects on 
the complications of her life with both a husband and a lover in 
the ballatella "Qual fiamma avea nel guardo" (ballatella can 
indicate a song for dancing but here probably just stands as an 
alternative term for a ballad). She expresses her fear of her 
husband's jealousy, but she then sings an air ("Stridono lassù") 
about birds flying in spite of winds and storms. 
 Completed by 1899 and premiered the next year, Giacomo 
Puccini's Tosca almost takes us out of the 19th century. It was 
his contribution to verismo opera, and we step into the story in 
two places. At the end of the first act, Baron Scarpia, head of 
Rome's secret police, gives us his hymn of lust for Tosca ("Tre 
sbirri/Va, Tosca!") while the chorus presents the ancient 
liturgical hymn "Te Deum." In Act II, Tosca finds herself 
trading herself for the life of her lover, a doomed prisoner of 
Scarpia's, and she prays in anguish ("Vissi d'arte"), asking why 
God has brought her to this situation. 
 Our concert closes with selections by Giuseppe Verdi, who 
served as Wagner's Italian counterpart. An early opera of his, 
Nabucco (composed 1841; first staged 1842), supplies the famous 
Chorus of the Hebrew Slaves ("Va pensiero"). This is from the 
second scene of the third act and occurs just after Nabucco (the 
Biblical Nebuchadnezzar) has imposed a death sentence on the 
Jews he had brought as captives from Jerusalem earlier in the 
opera. This chorus rapidly became associated with the desire for 
Italian independence, and even decades later, at Verdi's 
funeral, the crowd spontaneously sang it for the departed 
composer. 
  
 



La Forza del Destino (completed and premiered in 1862) appeared 
at a time when Verdi seemed to be headed for retirement. The 
composer had recently married and was working at various 
projects concerning his estate, but the request of an opera for 
a St. Petersburg audience stirred his creativity. In the first 
act, Leonora's beloved Alvaro has a confrontation with her 
father during which Alvaro's gun accidentally fires, killing the 
father, who curses Leonora with his dying breath. In the next 
act, Leonora, in deep distress and disguised as a man, seeks 
refuge at a monastery; she expresses her relief and growing calm 
in "Più tranquilla l'alma." 
 Aida (composed 1870 and premiered the next year) was 
similarly written for performance outside Italy. In this case, 
the commission came from the Khedive of Egypt, and the opera was 
first heard in Cairo. The opera plot centers on a love triangle 
involving Radames, captain of the Egyptian guard; Amneris, the 
king's daughter (she loves him); and Aida, royal daughter of 
defeated Ethiopia (she also loves him, and he her). Aida is also 
a slave servant of Amneris, who is unaware of Aida's parentage. 
In the second scene of Act II, a great Triumphal Scene ("Gloria 
all'Egitto") is presented that is at once brilliant dramaturgy 
and also serves to advance much of the plot. The people hail the 
victorious army and its commander Radames, but among the 
prisoners Aida discovers her father, who commands her not to 
betray his identity. The priests seek the death of all the 
prisoners, but Radames asks for their release out of his love 
for Aida. Amneris notes the glances passing between Radames and 
Aida, which inflames her jealousy. The king gives Amneris to 
Radames and with that a promise of the future throne; he also 
agrees to free all the prisoners except Aida, who will be 
retained as a hostage. Aida's future misery seems assured. The 
newly released prisoners rejoice, and the victory hymn of the 
people returns to close the scene and the act. 
 Our concertgoers must turn to the full operas to learn the 
outcomes of each plot. We hope this tour of highlights inspires 
further interest in this broad branch of classical music. 
 


